MASTER AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE HOLT ASSOCIATION OF EDUCATIONAL OFFICE PERSONNEL, MEA/NEA

and the

BOARD OF EDUCATION

of the

HOLT PUBLIC SCHOOLS

2023-2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| PREAMBLE | | 1 |
|------------|---|----|
| ARTICLE 1 | Recognition | 1 |
| ARTICLE 2 | Dues, Fees and Payroll Deductions | 2 |
| ARTICLE 3 | Association Rights | 2 |
| ARTICLE 4 | Board Rights | 4 |
| ARTICLE 5 | Employee Rights and Protections | 5 |
| ARTICLE 6 | Grievance Procedure | 6 |
| ARTICLE 7 | Seniority, Layoff and Recall | 10 |
| ARTICLE 8 | Vacancies, Promotions and Transfers | 13 |
| ARTICLE 9 | Working Conditions | 17 |
| ARTICLE 10 | Evaluation Procedures | 23 |
| ARTICLE 11 | Holidays and Vacations | 25 |
| ARTICLE 12 | Leaves of Absence | 27 |
| ARTICLE 13 | Job Classifications and Descriptions | 36 |
| ARTICLE 14 | Miscellaneous Provisions | 37 |
| ARTICLE 15 | Negotiations Procedures | 38 |
| ARTICLE 16 | Rates of Pay, Fringe Benefits, and Retirement | 39 |
| | List of Job Classifications | 45 |
| ARTICLE 17 | Duration of Agreement | 47 |
| APPENDIX A | Salary Schedule | 48 |
| APPENDIX B | Letter of Understanding | 51 |
| APPENDIX C | Evaluation | 52 |

AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

HOLT ASSOCIATION OF EDUCATIONAL OFFICE PERSONNEL

HOLT PUBLIC SCHOOLS BOARD OF EDUCATION

PREAMBLE

WHEREAS, the Board of Education is required by law to negotiate with the Holt Association of Educational Office Personnel, MEA/NEA on wages, hours, and the terms and conditions of employment of secretaries, and the parties through negotiations in good faith have reached agreement on all such matters and desire to execute this Agreement:

ARTICLE 1

RECOGNITION

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the Holt Association of Educational Office Personnel, MEA/NEA as the exclusive bargaining representative, as defined in Section II of Act 379, PA of 1965, for all educational secretaries and all personnel engaging in secretarial and clerical work excluding the Secretaries/Administrative Assistant to the Superintendent, two (2) Secretaries/Administrative Assistant to the Human Resources Director, Negotiations Secretary for the Board of Education and all temporary and substitute secretaries and student clerical employees.
- B. The term, "secretary," when used hereinafter in this Agreement, shall refer to all employees in the bargaining unit as above-defined and represented by the Association.
- C. The term "Board" shall include its officers and agents
- D. The Board agrees not to negotiate with any organization other than that designated as the representative pursuant to Act 379, PA of 1965, for the duration of this Agreement.
- E. In the event that an Emergency Financial Manager is appointed by State under the local financial stability and choice act, 2012 PA 436, the emergency manager has have all rights, powers, and privileges as set forth in this Section.

ARTICLE 2

DUES, FEES AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

- A. Membership in the Association is voluntary and shall comply with all State and Federal Regulations in accordance with the terms and conditions found in this article. It is not a condition of employment for a secretary to become or remain a member of the Association or to financially support the Association.
- B. Upon appropriate written authorization from the bargaining unit employee, the Board shall electronically transfer from the salary of any such bargaining unit employee and make appropriate remittance for one account at one financial institution and for voluntary benefits such as United Way, Tax Deferred Payment (TDP) for Purchased Years of Retirement, elective AFLAC options, and programs jointly approved by the Association and the Board which are not fully paid by the Board.
- C. Remittance for tax sheltered annuities shall be made within five (5) working days after the second pay period in each month provided an invoice has been received by that date.
- D. Bargaining unit employees may enter into a salary reduction agreement with the Board for the purpose of reimbursing dependent care assistance expenses in accordance with the Dependent Care Assistance Plan adopted pursuant to Section 139 of the Internal Revenue Code.
- E. Bargaining unit employees may enter into a salary reduction agreement with the Board for the purpose of reimbursing health insurance premiums in accordance with the Health Insurance Salary Reduction Plan adopted pursuant to Section 129 of the Internal Revenue Code.
- F. Bargaining unit employees may enter into a salary reduction agreement to purchase MPSERS service credit on a tax deferred basis and the Board agrees to enter into any necessary agreements as may be required by MPSERS.

ARTICLE 3 ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

A. The parties agree that there shall be no discrimination against any bargaining unit employee with respect to hours, wages or any conditions of employment by reason of his/her membership in the Association, his/her participation in the activities of the Association or collective negotiations with the Board, or his/her institution of any grievance, complaint or proceedings under the terms of this Agreement.

- B. The Association, on its own and on its individual employees' behalf, retains and reserves without limitation all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and Constitutions of the State of Michigan, and of the United States.
- C. The Board will furnish to the Association any available public information pertinent to collective bargaining such as: the financial resources of the District, purpose, allocations and other public information which will assist the Association in developing accurate and constructive programs on the behalf of bargaining unit employees. Also, the Board shall furnish information which is necessary for the Association to process grievances. One copy shall be furnished. Original records shall be examined only in the Board office.
- D. The Association shall have the right to use school building facilities as follows:
 - 1. Time: After school hours when a custodian is on regular duty and at times which do not interfere with regularly scheduled school activities.
 - 2. The building principal will authorize building use when it is to be used before 3:30 p.m.
 - 3. The use of school mail boxes for official Association business.
 - 4. An unlisted telephone in the staff room for local calls. The use of extensions outside the office at the secondary level and a designated extension in each of the elementary buildings. Phone usage during work time shall be for school-oriented business or local personal calls that cannot be conducted at another time.
 - 5. A bulletin board in the staff room for Association use.
 - 6. Requests for use of other equipment shall be made with the building principal or in the case of Administrative Offices and Support Service Facility with the bargaining unit employees' immediate supervisor in advance of the utilization.
- E. During the school year the Association President or his/her designee, will be granted fifteen (15) days with pay for Association business. State law requires the Employer to exclude this time from MPSERS contributions, unless the affected employee or the Association reimburses the Employer for the actual cost. The Association shall reimburse the Board for the cost of a substitute on said days in the event a substitute is hired. Said days shall be scheduled and used at the discretion of the Association President. Additional time may be granted by the Superintendent of Schools.

ARTICLE 4 BOARD RIGHTS

The Board, on its own and on behalf of the electors of the District, retains and reserves without limitation all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities conferring upon and vested in it by the laws and Constitutions of the State of Michigan and of the United States.

The Board agrees not to discriminate and to provide equal employment opportunities with regard to age, gender, race, color, national origin, religious affiliation, disability, sexual orientation, gender identity and/or expression, or other criteria as prohibited for by applicable law. The foregoing applies to all employees and job applicants in connection with recruitment, hiring promotion, transfer, demotion, layoff, or termination.

ARTICLE 5 EMPLOYEE RIGHTS AND PROTECTION

- A. The private life of a bargaining unit employee is his/her own affair unless his/her conduct should adversely affect his/her relationship with students, parents, or staff members, or the discharge of his/her responsibilities.
- B. Both parties have the responsibility to see that the provisions of this Agreement shall be applied equally to all bargaining unit employees without discrimination as to age, sex, marital status, race, color, creed, national origin, political affiliation or handicap.
- C. Any case of assault upon a bargaining unit employee which had its inception in a school-centered problem shall be reported immediately in writing to the Superintendent or his/her designated representative. In the event of such an assault, the Board will provide legal advice if the bargaining unit employee requests it. No charge shall be made against a bargaining unit employee's salary or leave time in the case of time lost because of court appearances involving any of the incidents stated above.
- D. Any complaint directed toward a bargaining unit employee shall be promptly called to the bargaining unit employee's attention. If such complaint is to be made a part of the bargaining unit employee's personnel file, or a matter of other written record, the bargaining unit employee may submit a written statement to be attached to and filed with the original complaint.
- E. Any use of physical force on a student shall be in conformity with Board of Education Policy, 6335.

The Board shall provide legal advice in the event the employee is complained against or sued for such action; except in the event the employee is disciplined or terminated for use of physical force on a student in violation of Policy 6335.

- F. Bargaining unit employees shall be provided a locked area for personal belongings for protection from potential theft. The immediate supervisor(s) shall be responsible for determining the location of the secured area(s) and for informing the bargaining unit employees of the location of same.
- G. It is understood that a bargaining unit employee may refuse to carry out an order which threatens his/her physical well-being or safety.
- H. A bargaining unit employee shall be entitled, at his/her request, to have present a representative of the Association when he/she is being reprimanded or disciplined for any infraction of rules.
- I. No non-probationary bargaining unit employee shall be disciplined, reprimanded or reduced in compensation without just cause; however, this shall not be interpreted as restricting the Board's right to dismiss probationary bargaining unit employees. Any such discipline, reprimand, or reduction in compensation or deprivation of advantage by the Board or representatives thereof, shall be done in privacy.
 - 1. The bargaining unit employee shall be informed in writing of the basis for disciplinary action and will be provided with all written information concerning the basis for this action.
 - 2. The bargaining unit employee shall review and sign all materials that are to be included in the personnel file. Such signing does not necessarily indicate agreement. He/she shall have two (2) weeks (ten (10) working days) to submit any written statement in regard to such materials for inclusion in the personnel file.
- J. Each bargaining unit employee shall have the right upon request to review the contents of his/her own personnel file. A representative of the Association may, at the bargaining unit employee's request, accompany the bargaining unit employee in said review. A written statement, for inclusion in the personnel file, may be made by the bargaining unit employee in regard to materials that were not signed by the bargaining unit employee. The review shall be made in the presence of the Human Resources Director or his/her designee, or the Superintendent of Schools. Privileged information which is specifically exempted from review shall include such credentials and related personal references normally sought at the time of employment.

- K. Except for records of unprofessional conduct that are subject to section 1230b of the Michigan Revised School Code, any warning or reprimand in a bargaining unit employee's personnel file which does not relate to a recurring incident within a three (3) year period from the date of such warning or reprimand shall be removed from the file at the written request of the bargaining unit employee. Said warning or reprimand shall not be used in a future disciplinary action against said bargaining unit employee.
- L. Reprimands issued under this Article may be the subject of a grievance within the terms and conditions of the grievance procedure which is set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.
- M. No written reprimand shall be issued without following the procedure outlined below:
 - 1. Criticism must be in writing.
 - 2. Written suggestions must be given to help alleviate the deficiency. Assistance, if mutually agreed upon, will be given to help alleviate the deficiency.
 - 3. A date shall be established at which time the deficiency shall be remedied.
 - 4. The penalty for failure to correct the deficiency shall be in writing.

ARTICLE 6 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. A "grievance" is a claim, by one or more bargaining unit employees or the Association, of a violation or misinterpretation or misapplication of any provision of this Agreement.
- B. The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, equitable solutions to grievances. Both parties agree these proceedings shall be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.
- C. Nothing contained herein will be construed as limiting the rights of any bargaining unit employee having a grievance, to discuss the matter informally with his/her immediate supervisor and having the grievance adjusted without intervention of the Association; provided the adjustment is consistent with the terms of this Agreement and provided further, that the bargaining unit employee need not exercise such right.

D. General

- 1. A grievant(s) failing to meet the time limits as set forth herein shall forfeit the right to further process said grievance, and therefore, management's last answer shall constitute the final disposition of said grievance. It is understood however, that the party filing the grievance may withdraw the grievance at any level up to, but not including arbitration and that will conclude that particular grievance without prejudice or precedent to any future case(s) which may arise.
- 2. A supervisor failing to meet the time limits as set forth herein shall permit the grievant(s) to proceed to the next level within ten (10) working days from the date when the supervisor's time for answer expired.
- 3. Beyond step one (1) of this procedure, appeals by the Association shall be signed, and the Association shall be represented in hearings, by the Chairperson of its Grievance Committee, and or such other person(s) who shall be designated in writing to have the authority to act on behalf of the Association. Should either party desire to be represented at any hearing under this procedure by legal counsel, it shall notify the other parties sufficiently in advance so that they may be represented by counsel. No hearing shall be held at which any party is represented by counsel unless the other parties are also so represented, or have waived in writing, their right to such representation.
- 4. A grievance may be withdrawn at any level without establishing precedent.
- 5. There shall be no reprisals of any kind against any bargaining unit employee involved in the grievance procedure.
- 6. All available information that is necessary to the determination and processing of any grievance shall be furnished upon request to all parties involved in said grievance.
- 7. All documents, communications, and records dealing with a grievance shall be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.
- 8. The grievant(s) and grievant's Association Representative shall be released from duty, with no loss of pay, to attend grievance meetings and hearings called by the administration or the Board and which are scheduled during the grievant'(s) normal working day
- 9. The discipline or termination of a probationary employee shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

E. <u>Level One</u>

- 1. A grievance shall be filed within ten (10) working days of the knowledge of the alleged violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of this Agreement.
- 2. The grievance shall be filed in writing with the bargaining unit employee's immediate supervisor.
- 3. The supervisor may, at any point prior to rendering a decision, refer the grievance to the next higher step in the procedure, should the matter being grieved be beyond the scope of his/her authority.
- 4. If the immediate supervisor decides to hear the grievance he/she shall within ten (10) working days for the filing of the grievance schedule a hearing thereon with the grievant(s), and at the grievant'(s) option, the Association Representative.
- 5. Within ten (10) working days after said hearing, the immediate supervisor shall render a written decision to the grieving party with a copy to the Association and the Human Resources Director.

F. Level Two

- 1. If the Level One decision is not satisfactory, the grievance shall be presented to the Human Resources Director within ten (10) working days of receipt of the grievance reply from Level One.
- 2. The Human Resources Director shall schedule a meeting with the grievant(s) and the grievant's Association Representative within ten (10) working days of receipt of the grievance.
- 3. The Human Resources Director shall render a written decision to the grievant(s) and the Association within ten (10) working days of the meeting.

G. Level Three

If the decision of the Human Resources Director is unsatisfactory to the Association, the Association and only the Association may file an appeal for mediation with the Michigan Employment Relations Commission, in accordance with the Commission's procedures and law. Such appeal to mediation shall be filed within ten (10) working days after the decision of the Human Resources Director. A copy of the appeal will be furnished to the Human Resources Director at the time of filing.

H. Level Four

- 1. If the Association is not satisfied with the Level Three disposition of the grievance, or if no disposition has been made within the period provided above, the grievance may, at the option of the Association, be submitted to arbitration.
- 2. If the parties cannot agree as to the arbitrator, he/she shall be selected by the American Arbitration Association in accord with its rules, which shall likewise govern the arbitration proceedings.
- 3. The right to demand arbitration over an unadjusted grievance is limited to a period of ten (10) working days from the final action taken on such grievance under the last step in the grievance procedure immediately prior to arbitration, and any grievance not submitted within such period shall be deemed settled on the basis of the last answer given.
- 4. The Board and Association shall not be permitted to assert in such arbitration proceeding any ground, or to rely on any evidence, not previously disclosed to the other party.
- 5. The arbitrator shall limit his/her decision strictly to the interpretation, application or enforcement of the provisions of this Agreement, and he/she shall be without power and authority to make any decision: (1) contrary to, inconsistent with or modifying or varying in any way the terms of this Agreement; or (2) granting any right or relief for any period of time whatsoever prior to the execution of this Agreement.
- 6. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding on the Association, all bargaining unit employees covered by this Agreement, and on the Board.
- 7. In the event a case is appealed to an arbitrator, and he/she finds that he/she has no power to rule on such case, the matter shall be referred back to the parties without decision or recommendation on the merits of the case.
- 8. The expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties.

I. <u>Appeal of Discharge or Suspension</u>

1. Written notice of discharge or suspension shall be mailed, return receipt requested, to the bargaining unit employee and the Association President on the same day.

- 2. Grievances involving an appeal of discharge or suspension should be initiated directly at Level Two within ten (10) days of receipt of written notice as provided above.
- 3. Once the grievance has been initiated at Level Two, the normal grievance procedures shall be followed as set forth in this Article.
- J. The Association may initiate a grievance directly at Level Two when either of the following conditions apply:
 - 1. The grievance involves a group of bargaining unit employees or an issue which applies to the unit as a whole; or
 - 2. The action precipitating the grievance was initiated by management at a level higher than the immediate supervisor. Such grievances shall be initiated at Level Two and the normal grievance procedures shall be followed as set forth in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 7 SENIORITY, LAYOFF AND RECALL

A. <u>Seniority</u>

- 1. No later than October 1 of each year, the Board shall publish and distribute to each employee of the bargaining unit a copy of the complete seniority list for the employees of the bargaining unit. Such list shall include all individuals who have seniority under the terms of the Master Agreement.
- 2. In the event that more than one bargaining unit employee has the same last date of hire according to the aforementioned seniority list, a drawing shall be held to determine position on the seniority list. The Association and the bargaining unit employees so affected shall be notified in writing of the date, time and place of the drawing. The drawing shall be conducted openly and at a time and place which will reasonably allow affected bargaining unit employees and Association Representatives to be in attendance.
- 3. Seniority shall be measured from the last date of hire. That date adjusted, if need be, in accordance with the following provisions, shall become the seniority date and number for each bargaining unit employee.
- 4. Any bargaining unit employee who shall be transferred to a supervisory or Administrative Assistant position shall not accrue seniority while working outside the bargaining unit. Said bargaining unit employees may return to the bargaining unit and at such time may exercise previously accrued seniority that was earned while in the bargaining unit should a position be

available in accordance with procedures as set forth in this Agreement. Secretaries not in the bargaining unit, may return to or enter the bargaining unit, and at such time shall enter with seniority for all service in the District up to June 30, 1997, should there be a vacancy as set forth in this Agreement. The above shall not be interpreted to disadvantage any current employee of the bargaining unit.

Effective the beginning of the 2007-2008 school year, any bargaining unit employee who transfers to another position in the District shall accrue seniority while working outside the bargaining unit. Their seniority shall be retained if they return to the Bargaining Unit within one (1) year.

- 5. Bargaining unit employees on layoff shall continue to accrue seniority during layoff for a period not to exceed one (1) year. Bargaining unit employees will be eligible for recall for a period of two (2) years.
- 6. Unpaid leaves of thirty (30) calendar days or less, and leaves of absence with pay shall not interrupt continuous service nor be deducted from seniority. Seniority shall continue to accrue.
- 7. Unpaid leaves in excess of thirty (30) calendar days:
 - a. For service with the Armed Forces of the United States, and illness and health and hardship leaves, shall not interrupt continuous service and seniority shall continue to accrue.
 - b. For other purposes shall be deducted in computing seniority (seniority shall not continue to accrue in excess of thirty (30) days), but shall not serve to interrupt continuous service.

8. Loss of Seniority

A bargaining unit employee shall lose seniority for any of the following reasons:

- a. If the bargaining unit employee quits. Effective the beginning of the 2007-2008 school year, bargaining unit employees who transfer to a non-unit position within the District for more than one (1) year shall also lose seniority rights.
- b. If the bargaining unit employee is discharged for just cause.
- c. If the bargaining unit employee overstays a leave of absence, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by the Board and the Association.

- d. If the bargaining unit employee obtains a leave of absence and does not utilize the leave as set forth in the request.
- e. If a settlement has been made with the bargaining unit employee for a permanent and total disability.
- f. Retirement.
- g. If the bargaining unit employee fails to make himself/herself available for work after being provided with notice of recall as set forth below in Paragraph C (1) (b) or when recall rights expire.
- h. If the bargaining unit employee absents himself/herself from work without notice or approval for three (3) consecutive days or more.

B. Layoff

- 1. In the event it becomes necessary to reduce the work force for any reason, probationary and temporary bargaining unit employees shall be laid off first. Thereafter, further reduction shall be in accordance with seniority; however, bargaining unit employees retained must have the ability to perform the work available and possess the necessary skills required for the job and be qualified to perform the same, which means that with minimum instruction, the work can be performed without unduly impairing the efficiency of the operation. Decisions regarding performance shall be made by the Employer. Such decisions are subject to the grievance procedure.
- 2. Notice of layoff shall be provided ten (10) working days prior to the effective date of layoff, except that for then ten (10) month bargaining unit employees, notice shall be given fifteen (15) working days prior to the normal scheduled start of school. The Association President will be provided with a list of those bargaining unit employees so notified.

3. Procedures:

- a. A bargaining unit employee forced to change jobs as a result of a reduction in the work force may exercise seniority either within his/her classification or into a higher or lower classification by displacing any bargaining unit employee with less seniority, subject to the qualifications set forth above in Paragraph B-1.
- b. When seniority is to be exercised as a result of a reduction in the work force, the bargaining unit employee will provide notice of intent to exercise seniority in that classification within five (5) working days of receipt of the layoff notice by submitting his/her

intent to the Human Resources Office in writing. If the bargaining unit employee fails to provide such notice, he/she will forfeit his/her right to exercise seniority in the above manner and will be laid off.

c. Positions shall be filled in the above manner within fifteen (15) working days.

C. Recall

- 1. Bargaining unit employees shall be recalled in order of seniority with the most senior bargaining unit employee being recalled first, subject to the bargaining unit employee having the ability to perform the work available and possessing the necessary skill required for the job and be qualified to perform the same which means that with minimum instruction, the work can be performed without unduly impairing the efficiency of the operation.
 - a. A bargaining unit employee shall be recalled by registered mail, return receipt requested, sent to the last known address. The president of the Association will be provided with a copy of the recall notice.
 - b. In the event of a layoff, a bargaining unit employee so laid off shall be given two (2) week-notice of recall to work, mailed to his/her last known address. In the event the bargaining unit employee fails to make himself/herself available for work at the end of said two (2) weeks, he/she shall lose all seniority rights under this Agreement; however, the two (2) week time limit may be extended by mutual agreement between the Board and the bargaining unit employee.
- 2. Should the Board, within one (1) year after the initial recall, reinstate a position that had been eliminated, the bargaining unit employee, if not on layoff, who previously held the position shall be offered the position before it is offered to laid off bargaining unit employees.
- 3. When a vacancy arises while a bargaining unit employee is on layoff, except as noted below, that vacancy shall be posted and filled in accordance with Article 8. So shall any additional vacancies, which result from this initial posting. This process shall continue until a vacancy exists from which either no bargaining unit employee has expressed an interest or for which no bargaining unit employee meets the qualifications for the vacancy. The final vacancy shall be filled by recalling laid off bargaining unit employees, as set forth in the next paragraph. The exception to the foregoing shall be the situation where the vacancy is the position from which the bargaining unit employee was laid off, in which case, the

position shall not be posted and the bargaining unit employee shall be recalled to that vacancy.

ARTICLE 8 VACANCIES, PROMOTIONS AND TRANSFERS

A. A position is considered vacant when a position is newly created or a bargaining unit employee quits or retires or is discharged for cause or when a bargaining unit employee transfers or is promoted. The Board shall determine if and when a position is to be filled or eliminated and the Board shall inform the Association of such determination. The Board will not employ a temporary employee in a position which will not be filled or is to be eliminated longer than for ninety (90) working days. On all occasions, the Board shall fill vacancies within the bargaining unit with the most senior qualified employees of the bargaining unit.

B. Vacancies shall be posted:

- 1. The Board agrees to post known vacancies in all buildings as soon as they occur. A position shall not be considered vacant while its present incumbent is serving a satisfaction period in a new position.
- 2. Postings of vacancies will be sent to the president of the Association.
- 3. Any bargaining unit employee may apply in writing for a posted position.
- 4. Vacancies shall be posted for seven (7) working days in the buildings.
- 5. If an internal candidate is selected, vacancies shall be filled within fifteen (15) working days from the end of the posting period. If there are no candidates from within the bargaining unit, the Board shall attempt to fill the vacancies within twenty-two (22) working days from the end of the posting period. If not filled within this twenty-two (22) working day period, the Board shall inform the Association of the reason(s) and when the vacancy is expected to be filled.
- 6. The District shall provide notice to the Association of any newly hired employees covered by the Agreement within ten (10) workdays of the date of hire, including the employee's name, address, their date of hire, wages, full/part time status, position, and building assignment.
- 7. The parties agree that unrequested transfers of bargaining unit employees are to be minimized.

8. The Board shall determine whether the current job description for the vacancy needs revision and the final content of any revision. In such a case, the posting shall reflect the revised job description.

A bargaining unit employee or the Association may also request that the current job description be revised, supplying both a suggested revision as well as a rationale for each revision. If the Board determines to revise the job description, the Association shall be so informed and a meeting with the Association will be scheduled to review the revision, which includes any revision in qualifications. At this meeting the Association will have the opportunity to explore any revisions by the Board and provide a rationale and any facts supporting any Association requested revision. In such a case, the posting shall reflect the revised job description. Should the Association request that a current job description be revised and the Board determines not to revise the job description, a meeting will be held with the Association to discuss why the job description will not be revised.

Promotions – Transfers

- C. When a bargaining unit employee transfers or is promoted to a new position within the bargaining unit, the Employer agrees to provide on-the-job training for a period of up to five (5) working days and/or such other assistance as may be agreed upon between the bargaining unit employee and the immediate supervisor of the bargaining unit employee to perform to the Employer's standards in the new position.
- D. 1. Promotions or transfers within the unit shall be made on the basis of seniority and an individual's ability to perform the work. Where a bargaining unit employee applies for a posted promotion or transfer, and the bargaining unit employee possesses the necessary skills required for the job and can perform the work with a minimum instruction and without unduly impairing the efficiency of the operation, such bargaining unit employee shall be given an opportunity to complete a twenty (20) work day satisfaction period before the position is filled by any individual outside of the bargaining unit.
 - 2. The bargaining unit employee's prior position shall not be filled during this satisfaction period, during which time the bargaining unit employee and the District may determine whether the situation is satisfactory to both parties.
 - 3. During this satisfaction period the employee and the employee's immediate supervisor will meet at least once to discuss any questions, concerns or other aspects of the work in the new position that either may care to discuss. This discussion shall be without any prejudice to the rights of

- either the employee or the District to determine at the end of the satisfaction period that the transfer or promotion is not satisfactory, as set forth below.
- 4. If the employee, in their own discretion, determines that the position is not satisfactory for any reason and elects not to remain in the new position, they may return to their former position. Prior to the end of the twenty (20) day satisfaction period, the bargaining unit employee shall be told whether they have successfully completed the satisfaction period. If the District, in its own discretion, determines that the bargaining unit employee is not satisfactory in the position for any reason and elects not to have that individual remain in the new position, the District may return the employee to their former position. The party who is not satisfied will provide, upon request, the reason(s) in writing for the same to the other party. The District and the Association may mutually agree to extend the twenty (20) day satisfaction period.
- 5. The election of the employee to return to their former position within twenty (20) working days shall not result in any loss of pay for the time worked at a higher rate during the satisfaction period, or other penalty to the bargaining unit employee, and the bargaining unit employee who returns to a former position will receive the rate for that position after the return. The election of the District to return the employee to their former position within twenty (20) working days shall not result in any penalty to the District and neither party's election shall be subject to a grievance nor be subject to the terms of Article 6.
- 6. Postings for positions vacated by a bargaining unit employee felling a position during the satisfaction period will be delayed until the promotion or transfer is permanent.
- 7. In the event the employee is returned to her/his former position, as described above, the next senior qualified applicant will be offered the position under the procedures of this section of the Agreement. See "qualified" definition in Article 7.B.1.
- E. Bargaining unit employees who will be affected by a change in assignment will be notified and consulted as soon as possible and no later than June 30.
 - 1. Changes beyond that date may be made in case of emergency such as inadequate financial resources, changes in enrollment patterns, or lack of qualified personnel. In such situations, the bargaining unit employee will be notified of the change in assignment as soon as possible.

F. Resignations

- 1. Any bargaining unit employee desiring to resign shall file a letter of resignation with the Human Resources Director at least ten (10) working days prior to the effective date of the resignation.
- 2. Any bargaining unit employee who discontinues his/her services shall not forfeit his/her right to earned vacation time or any other earned benefits.
- G. At their option, twelve (12) month bargaining unit employees who are transferred to ten (10) month positions will not suffer loss of time between positions. The bargaining unit employee shall notify the Human Resources Office of his/her intent ten (10) days after accepting a position.
- H. All open positions within the unit will be posted. Testing and performance requirements will be included in the job posting and must be successfully completed prior to official hire or transfer to position.
 - 1. The vacancy shall be awarded to the most senior bargaining unit employee who is qualified and subject to the twenty (20) work day satisfaction period as provided in the foregoing Section D.
 - 2. If a bargaining unit employee believes that the results of a test are either inaccurate or that the testing was unfair due to test content or test administration, that bargaining unit employee has the right to be retested.
 - 3. Upon request, the Association shall be permitted to review the results of all tests given to any bargaining unit employee (including the candidate who was appointed.)
 - 4. All applicants, unless exempt from testing as provided in this Section H, will be tested prior to being awarded a vacancy.
 - 5. The Association will be notified for employees who are new to the bargaining unit, including the date of hire and testing.
- I. Bargaining unit employees who meet all the minimum qualifications under the heading of "required qualifications" of a job description shall be considered to be qualified for the position.
- J. In the event no internal applicant meets the qualifications for a vacant position and in the event the employer decides to raise or lower the qualifications, the position shall be reposted and filled according to the procedures set forth in Section B above.

ARTICLE 9 WORKING CONDITIONS

A. The normal workday shall be seven and one-half (7 ½) hours a day. The normal work week shall be thirty-seven one one-half (37 ½) hours a week, Monday through Friday.

The immediate supervisor must give advance authorization of all hours in excess of the normal work day and work week. If an employee is authorized to work beyond the normal work day or work week, the employee shall record, at a time and on forms designated by the employer, an accurate record of the additional hours which shall be signed by their immediate supervisor. Employees shall not work at home without the advance written authorization of the immediate supervisor.

- 1. Summer Flexible Schedule During the summer months when school is not in session, bargaining unit employees may, with the approval of their immediate supervisor, work a flexible schedule. In order to establish a flexible schedule, the bargaining unit employee shall:
 - a. Submit a written proposal to his/her immediate supervisor which designates the days and hours of work and where applicable, the site(s) at which the bargaining unit employee will work; and
 - b. Submit said proposal to the immediate supervisor at least thirty (30) calendar days in advance of the date on which the proposal is to be effected.
 - c. Should the immediate supervisor withhold approval of a bargaining unit employee's proposal for a flexible schedule, s/he will provide the bargaining unit employee with the written reasons therefore.
- 2. Any authorized hours worked beyond thirty-seven and one-half (37 ½) in any work week shall be paid at a rate of time and one-half, or compensatory time as stated below. Hours worked on Saturday or Sunday shall be paid at a double time rate. However, there shall be no pyramiding of hours for the purpose of calculating overtime, premium pay or compensatory time.
 - Bargaining unit employees who return evenings to work at Parent-Teacher Conferences shall be paid at a rate of time and one-half.
- 3. Employees shall normally receive at least twenty-four (24) hour notice of requested overtime. The employer may require not more than twenty (20)

hours of overtime within a thirty (30) calendar day period. Additional overtime hours may be requested by the employer or the employee.

- B. Flex Time. "Flex Time" may occur based on a mutual agreement with the immediate supervisor to adjust the normal work hours. Flex time may not be used if the employee's resulting work hours will exceed 40 in any work week.
 - 1. Flex Time is normally to be taken during the same work week or pay period. By mutual agreement, up to 2.5 hours of flex time may be accumulated in any work week and shall be taken not later than 1 week after the week in which the hours were worked.
 - 2. Flex Time is earned at 1.0 times the number of minutes/hours worked over the usual work day and shall not result in an overtime or compensatory time obligation.

If Flex Time cannot be taken within the 1 week after the week in which the hours were worked, the 2.5 hours extra in any work week shall be paid at a rate of 1.0 times the number of minutes/hours worked.

- 3. Flex Time is different from the "flexible summer schedule" provided in Article 9 (A)(1). Article 9 (A)(1) does not apply to the use of Flex Time.
- 4. All flex time hours shall be accurately recorded by the employee and supervisor in the manner determined by the Employer.
- C. Compensatory (Comp.) time is earned in lieu of monetary overtime compensation and by law it is earned at the rate of time and one-half. On Saturdays and Sundays, such time shall be earned at the double time rate.

Compensatory Time is not available to employees who work less than 7.5 hours per day or 37.5 hours per week.

- 1. Employees will obtain approval of their supervisor before working overtime or accruing comp. time:
 - a. Unless it is required to assure that a student in grade 8 or below is not left alone to wait for a ride home.
 - b. Unless their administrator has given a written blanket of approval for such occasions when they arise in the future.
 - c. Blanket approvals must occur on a yearly basis, be in writing, and be signed by the employee and the Human Resources Director

- 2. Comp. Time shall be scheduled by mutual agreement of the employee and employee's supervisor. An employee shall be permitted to use Comp. Time within a reasonable period after making the request of the use of the Comp. Time as long as it does not unduly disrupt the District's operations. It is unreasonable to not permit an employee to take Comp. Time during the school year.
- 3. Comp. Time balance shall not exceed 37.5 hours as of June 30. Comp log and hours must be turned in to the Director of Human Resources by July 1.
 - (The District will pay an employee no later than 30 days after the receipt of approved forms, the value of the accrued compensatory time rather than allow the accrued compensatory time to accumulate.)
- 4. Accrued Compensatory time is paid at the rate of the employee at the time of Comp. Time is earned not the rate of pay when taken.
- 5. An employee with accrued Compensatory Time who terminates employment must be paid for the unused Comp. Time not less than the regular rate earned by the employee at the time the employee performed the overtime work.
- 6. Carryover not to exceed 37.5 hours may be approved at the discretion of the Human Resources Director. If not taken by December 31, the remaining carryover balance shall be paid by no later than 30 days after receipt of approved forms.
- 7. The Association President and Human Resources Director shall review these Comp. Time provisions at least once throughout the life of this Agreement. Mutually agreed upon revisions may be made by Letter of Agreement.
- D. The work year is a follows: The work year for twelve (12) month bargaining unit employees shall be July 1 through June 30, Monday through Friday. The work year for ten (10) month bargaining unit employees shall follow comparable dates as established in the school calendar. Ten (10) month bargaining unit members shall report to work ten (10) days before the first student day on the school calendar for the school in which the bargaining unit member works and shall end five (5) days following the last student day.
- E. Any bargaining unit employee, who by mutual agreement with his/her immediate supervisor, starts his/her work earlier than the normal starting time shall be able to quit an equivalent amount of time earlier provided the plan has approval from the Human Resources Director.

- F. All bargaining unit employees shall be entitled to a duty-free uninterrupted and unpaid lunch period of not less than one (1) hour. Bargaining unit employees should not be required or requested to work during his/her duty-free lunch.
 - 1. Bargaining unit employees who agree to a regularly scheduled lunch period of less than one (1) hour shall be permitted to leave early to compensate. The Human Resource Office shall approve all plans for less than one (1) hour of duty-free lunch.
 - 2. On an occasional basis, bargaining unit employees and their supervisors may arrange to use up to thirty (30) minutes of the lunch hour by mutual agreement to make up time, or to do necessary work for which compensatory time will be taken.
- G. Employees shall be provided a fifteen (15) minute relief time during each four (4) hours of work. Each 15 minute relief time will be taken once in the first (1st) half of the day and once in the second half of the day. This period, if not used, may not accumulate to be used at some later time and may not be used for any other purpose. The Employer may provide a person to relieve the employee for these fifteen (15) minute breaks.

H. Emergency School Closings

- 1. When weather conditions, mechanical malfunctions and/or other emergencies close schools to students, bargaining unit employees are expected to work.
 - a. On emergency school closing days, bargaining unit employees who arrive at work by 9:30 a.m., will receive time and one half (1½) of their regular pay for working such days. Secretaries who cannot get to work will receive their regular pay. Bargaining unit employees will not be permitted to work from home on emergency school closing days. If directed by supervisor, the Director of Human Resources should be contacted for prior approval and regular pay would apply.

The parties have agreed that paid Emergency School Closing [ESC] days will be capped at two (2) days. For ESC days over two in number, bargaining unit employees may use personal business time, compensatory time and, if available, vacation time. Bargaining unit employees may also slide these two (2) paid ESC days into the future at a time of their choosing for future ESC days in the current school year. However, when such an option is exercised and there are no further ESC days in the current school year, these remaining days will be forfeited. Bargaining unit employees shall use the

Secretarial Snow day form for such days or such other means as designated by the employer.

- 2. Should the Employer notify bargaining unit employees that they are not to report to work, bargaining unit employees shall be paid at their regular daily rate of pay. Further, should the Employer release bargaining unit employees after they have reported to work, but prior to the close of the normal workday, bargaining units employees who have reported shall be paid at their regular daily rate of pay.
- 3. A bargaining unit employee intending to use a paid leave day when school is closed for the reasons stated above, shall suffer neither loss of leave time nor loss of salary.
- 4. When school is closed for the above reasons, bargaining unit employees will be notified by radio or telephone.

5. Early Dismissal

On days that the Superintendent of schools or his/her designee decides that weather conditions, mechanical malfunctions and/or other emergencies are such that bargaining unit employees are to be released for the day, then bargaining unit employees shall receive their regular rate of pay for that day. The foregoing decision shall be separate and independent of any decision to dismiss school and release students early because of weather conditions, mechanical malfunctions and/or other emergencies.

- I. From time to time bargaining unit employees may be required, due to the work situation, to provide basic supervision of students. They shall not be expected however, to provide professional discipline of students or medical care for which they have not received training. Training required by the Board which extends beyond normal work hours shall be compensated in accordance with Article 9, Section A, 2.
- J. An adequate staff room will be located in each building. The Board will involve bargaining unit employees in the study and planning for adequately designed and furnished staff rooms for all future buildings and major additions.
- K. Each bargaining unit employee will be supplied with equipment appropriate for the efficient completion of his/her work assignments as determined by his/her supervisor.
- L. No bargaining unit employee shall substitute for more than one other bargaining unit employee on any single day except with the approval of the bargaining unit employee.

- M. The Employer recognizes the desirability of having substitutes available who have familiarity with various unit jobs and job sites. The Employer will make available up to \$500 annually to provide on-the-job training for bargaining unit substitutes.
- N. It is understood that the elementary building bargaining unit employee will not assume the role of principal during the building administrator's absence.
- O. As extra work and/or special assignments become available, the Employer agrees to offer such additional work to the bargaining unit employee who normally performs such responsibilities for the administrator/department in question, provided that said bargaining unit employee is not otherwise scheduled for work. The bargaining unit employee shall be compensated at his/her regular rate of pay for such periods of work. At the beginning of each work year, bargaining unit employees may notify the immediate supervisor in writing of their interest in and availability for such additional work and/or special assignments. This section does not require the employer to assign extra work or special assignments if the assignment results in overtime or compensatory time liability.
- P. Severely impaired students (SXI, CI, AI). A secretary shall not be expected to perform routine, scheduled maintenance of a medical application or apparatus used by such a student to sustain his/her bodily functions nor render routine-, scheduled care or maintenance of exceptional bodily functions related to the student's impaired condition.

ARTICLE 10 EVALUATION PROCEDURES

See Letter of Agreement attached hereto.

- A. It shall be the administration's responsibility to evaluate the work performance of all bargaining unit employees.
- B. The purposes of evaluation shall be: to provide the opportunity for the bargaining unit employee and his/her immediate supervisor to jointly determine the level(s) of performance in the bargaining unit employee's area(s) of responsibility; to communicate any improvement that is needed; to determine the basis for individual training and development; and to provide a record that may be used in connection with future advancement and/or continued employment.
- C. All monitoring and/or observation of a bargaining unit employee's work performance shall be conducted openly and with full knowledge of the bargaining unit employee.

- D. Prior to any formal evaluation, the supervisor shall conduct a conference with each bargaining unit employee to review the criteria upon which he/she will be evaluated as well as the evaluation instrument and the procedures to be followed in the evaluation process.
 - 1. The supervisor shall conduct said conference with probationary bargaining unit employees on or before October 1 or within thirty (30) calendar days of employment, whichever is applicable.
 - 2. The supervisor shall conduct said conference with other bargaining unit employees on or before November 1 in the evaluation year.
- E. The probationary period shall be sixty (60) working days from the date of employment. Any work days missed will not be counted toward fulfilling the probationary period.

The work performance of all probationary bargaining unit employees shall be evaluated in writing during the ten (10) work days immediately preceding the termination of his/her probationary period.

If the evaluation is satisfactory, the bargaining unit employee will be recommended for continued employment.

If the evaluation is unsatisfactory, the bargaining unit employee will be terminated.

Written evaluations shall note whether the probationary bargaining unit employee has successfully completed the probationary period and whether he/she has been recommended for continued employment.

In the event a probationary employee is terminated, the employee is entitled to a meeting with the Superintendent (or designee).

- F. Bargaining unit employees shall be evaluated annually during the first two (2) years of employment. Thereafter, bargaining unit employees shall be evaluated once every two (2) years except when the immediate supervisor determines that more frequent evaluation is necessary; or when a bargaining unit employee transfers to another position within the bargaining unit in which case he/she will be evaluated during the first year in the new position. Should the supervisor elect to forego an evaluation and the bargaining unit employee's work is satisfactory, the supervisor shall notify the bargaining unit employee of such satisfactory work in writing, within the foregoing time periods.
- G. The Evaluation Form set forth in Appendix B, which is attached to and incorporated into this Agreement, shall be completed for all bargaining unit

employees being evaluated. One (1) copy shall be retained by the supervisor. One (1) copy shall be provided to the bargaining unit employee and one (1) copy shall be inserted into the personnel file.

- 1. Should the overall work performance of the bargaining unit employee be rated satisfactory or better, the bargaining unit employees evaluation period shall be deemed completed except as he/she is due for re-evaluation as specified herein.
- 2. Should the overall work performance of the bargaining unit employee be rated less than satisfactory, the supervisor shall implement a written Performance Improvement Plan which is aimed at improving the bargaining unit employee's performance.
- 3. Upon request of either the bargaining unit employee or the supervisor, an evaluation may be conducted at any time.
- 4. The final evaluation shall be completed and submitted to the Human Resource Office by June 1 of the evaluation year.
- H. Should the supervisor find a bargaining unit employee's work performance lacking, the reason(s) therefore shall be set forth in a written Performance Improvement Plan. The plan will identify the ways in which the bargaining unit employee is to improve and the assistance to be given by the administration. Further, reasonable deadlines for improvement shall be established and the consequences for failure to improve within the identified deadlines shall be specifically set forth in the plan. Subsequent evaluation report(s) shall show that any previously noted deficiency has been corrected or that said deficiency still exists.
- I. Should the bargaining unit employee disagree with the content of a written evaluation, he/she may submit his/her written objections and have same attached to the (personnel) file copy of the evaluation within ten (10) working days of receipt of said evaluation.
- J. A bargaining unit employee's signature on a written evaluation shall not be interpreted to mean that he/she necessarily agrees with its content, but shall be interpreted to mean that he/she has reviewed said material.
- K. The content of any evaluation or Performance Improvement Plan shall not be subject to the grievance procedure; however, the procedures set forth in this Article shall be subject to the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE 11 HOLIDAYS AND VACATIONS

- A. All bargaining unit employees shall receive the following paid holidays: Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and the Friday following, Christmas Eve Day or its equivalent, Christmas Day, New Year's Eve Day or its equivalent, New Year's Day, Wednesday before Thanksgiving and Memorial Day.
 - 1. In addition to the foregoing, bargaining unit employees who work twelve (12) months or work in a building which is on a year-round education calendar shall receive July 4 as a paid holiday.
 - 2. When a legally designated public holiday falls on a Saturday, the holiday will be observed on the preceding Friday.
 - 3. When a legally designated public holiday falls on a Sunday, the holiday will be observed on the Monday following.
 - 4. When the Fourth of July falls on a Tuesday, the holiday will also be observed on the preceding Monday.
 - 5. When the Fourth of July falls on a Thursday, the holiday will also be observed on the Friday following.
 - 6. In order to qualify for holiday pay, the bargaining unit employee must work, or be on paid leave (excluding personal day usage) both the last scheduled workday preceding, and the first scheduled workday following the holiday.
 - 7. Ten (10) month bargaining unit employees shall be paid for the Monday of Mid-Winter break or President's Day.
- B. Bargaining unit employees who work ten (10) months shall not be required to work any of the days during the regularly scheduled fall, winter, mid-winter and spring breaks. Except for the holidays specified in Section A, above, these days are not part of the ten (10) month bargaining unit employee's work year. Bargaining unit employees who work twelve (12) months shall receive one-half of the days during the regularly scheduled fall, winter, mid-winter and spring breaks off from work with pay. Upon mutual agreement between the bargaining unit employee and his/her immediate supervisor, vacation time may be arranged for any or all of the remaining days for the winter and spring breaks.
- C. Twelve (12) month bargaining unit employees earn one (1) day vacation per month up to a maximum of twelve (12) days after the first full year of employment. After one (1) year of employment, vacation shall be as follows:

Completed Years of Service

Days of Vacation per Year

| 1 - 5 | 12 |
|-------|----|
| 6 - 7 | 13 |
| 8 - 9 | 14 |
| 10 | 15 |
| 11 | 16 |
| 12 | 17 |
| 13 | 18 |
| 14 | 19 |
| 15 | 20 |

- D. Vacation credit must be taken within the twelve (12) month period following the year in which it is earned. Upon special approval of the Human Resources Office, vacation carryover of up to ten (10) days may be approved for the purposes of taking an extended trip.
- E. Absence due to sickness, injury or disability in excess of that hereinafter authorized for such purposes may be charged against vacation leave credit upon notification to the Human Resources Office.
- F. The Human Resources Office shall record vacation leave credit. In granting vacation requests, seniority will be considered within buildings in accordance with operating requirements and, insofar as possible, according to the desires of bargaining unit employees provided no previous request by another bargaining unit employee for the same time period has already been approved. A bargaining unit employee may use all or part of his/her accrued vacation allowance at any one time, subject to the provisions above.
- G. Upon termination of service, or transfer to a position requiring fewer working hours or weeks of employment, bargaining unit employees shall use any accrued vacation. If it is not in the best interest of the District for the bargaining unit employee to take the accrued time, the unused vacation credit will be paid out at the daily rate at which it was earned. The maximum payout for accrued vacation shall not exceed 12 days.
- H. Beginning on July 1, 2017, any bargaining unit employee hired as a ten (10) month employee, but subsequently is converted to a twelve (12) month employee, vacation credit shall be transferred as follows:

of years employed at the District (x) 10 (/) 12 = placement on the Years of Service in Paragraph C.

Example: Bargaining unit employee is hired and employed for 10 years as a 10 month employee. Starting year 11, bargaining unit employee is converted to a 12 month employee. On July 1 of the bargaining unit employee's 12th year, she will

be credited with 14 days of vacation. $(10 \times 10 = 100, 100/12 = 8.3 = 14)$ days of vacation).

ARTICLE 12 LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Each absence taken by a bargaining unit employee must be reported into the Substitute Management System and Employee Management System. If the District decides to alter or change the substitute system, bargaining unit members shall be notified in advance, and will be provided appropriate training in advance of implementation.

It is the bargaining unit employee's responsibility to inform the system of the correct date, time and reason for the absence and to retain the job number that is assigned to each absence for purposes of verification.

If a change needs to be made to an absence that has been reported, it is the bargaining unit employee's responsibility to repost the change to the substitute management system and to the building secretary, including the job number and all information pertinent to the change.

- B. A bargaining unit employee shall request permission from his/her supervisor in advance of attending any conference within the State of Michigan. Final approval shall be by the Human Resources Director. Conferences outside the State of Michigan require Board approval.
 - 1. Permission will be governed by the availability of a substitute, special building situations, and the number of conferences the bargaining unit employee has previously attended. (Association activities will not be counted.)
 - 2. Expenses will be reimbursed as follows: The Board adopted mileage allowances for automobile; the salary of a substitute if one is hired; lodging, actual cost; meals; registration fee; and if transportation is by public carrier, the most economical means.
 - 3. Any bargaining unit employee may make application to his/her supervisor to attend a conference at his/her own expense, except that the cost of a substitute shall be borne by the Board. Verbal or written reports may be required.
- C. Sick leave shall be granted at the rate of ten (10) days a year for ten (10) month bargaining unit employees and twelve (12) days a year for twelve (12) month bargaining unit employees with unlimited accumulation. Bargaining unit

employees employed for less than a full school year shall receive a pro-rated number of sick days. The Employer, at its sole discretion, may require a bargaining unit employee's sick leave to run concurrently with the bargaining unit employee's FMLA leave.

1. Personal Illness

The Board reserves the right to require a physical or mental examination of a bargaining unit employee at the Board's expense by a doctor of its choice should this seem in the best interests of the District. A written statement may be required from an attending physician in cases of injury of illness that keeps a bargaining unit employee from work for five (5) or more consecutive working days. A written statement shall be mandatory commencing on the eighth calendar day of absence covered by Worker Compensation, regardless of the length of absence. A written attending physician's statement also shall be mandatory following hospitalization.

A bargaining unit employee may use sick leave under this article for pregnancy in the same manner as for any other disability for which sick leave is allowed and may continue in active employment as late in her pregnancy as she is physically able to perform all of the essential functions of her position. The employer reserves the right to require a statement regarding the bargaining unit employee's ability to perform the essential functions of her position from her attending physician.

2. Illness in the Immediate Family

Seven (7) days per period of illness shall be granted for illness in the bargaining unit employee's immediate family. The intent of this provision is to provide time for the bargaining unit employee to make arrangements for the care of the sick member of his/her family. Otherwise, the Employer does not assume responsibility for family illness.

The Employer reserves the right to require a certified report by the doctor in attendance. In serious emergencies additional days will be granted as available, and upon the approval of the bargaining unit employee's immediate supervisor.

The term immediate family is defined as follows: husband, wife, parents, grandparents, parents-in-law, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, child, grandchild, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, step-parent, step-sister, step-child, step-brother, or a person for whom the bargaining unit employee principally is responsible for his/her financial and physical care.

3. Death in the Immediate Family

From accumulated sick leave, up to ten (10) may be granted at the time of death in the immediate family. The term immediate family is defined as follows: husband, wife, parents, grandparents, parents-in-law, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, child, grandchild, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, step-parent, step-sister, step-child, step-brother, or a person for whom the bargaining unit employee principally is responsible for his/her financial and physical care.

4. <u>Funerals Outside of the Immediate Family</u>

From accumulated sick leave, one (1) day will be granted for attendance at funerals of persons outside the immediate family. If additional time is needed, it may be requested as business leave.

D. Two (2) days per year beyond the sick leave allowance may be used for personal business. Personal business leave shall be used only for the purpose of conducting business which cannot be scheduled or performed outside of the bargaining unit employee's regularly scheduled workday. Bargaining unit employees shall be allowed to accumulate up to a maximum of four (4) days beyond sick leave to be utilized for personal business. Any days above the maximum of the four (4) days will be converted to sick leave.

Bargaining unit employees shall be granted business leave upon written notification to the Human Resources Director. Said notification will be submitted at least three (3) working days in advance of the anticipated absence. In cases of unanticipated need for business leave, the bargaining unit employee shall apply as soon as possible. Such leave shall not be used for recreational purposes or to extend a holiday and/or vacation period. Personal business days may not be used immediately before or immediately after a holiday or vacation day.

In the event of an emergency which requires leave prior to, or following such holiday and/or vacation, the bargaining unit employee shall state the reason.

Personal business days not used during the school year will be converted to sick leave days added to and shall accrue as illness leave days at the beginning of the following year.

E. In accordance with the Federal Family Medical Leave Act, Bargaining unit employees, who have been employed by the District for at least twelve (12) months, shall be eligible for up to twelve (12) weeks of a family medical leave each year on a "rolling" 12 month period they have worked at least 1,250 hours during the 12 months immediately preceding the start of the leave. The 1,250 hours means "hours worked" and does not include paid vacation, sick time, holiday pay, paid FMLA leave and any other pay for hours not actually worked.

- 1. A bargaining unit employee may take a combined total of twelve (12) work weeks for family medical leave for the care of a serious health condition of the bargaining unit employees' spouse, child or parent, or the bargaining unit employee himself/herself where the serious health condition results in the employee being unable to perform the essential functions of his/her position.
- 2. For purposes of a family medical leave, child includes biological and adopted children, foster children, step children and legal wards who are under eighteen (18) years of age or children who are 18 years of age or older and are incapable of self-care because of a mental or physical disability at the time the FMLA leave is to commence.
- 3. For purposes of a family medical leave, parent includes a biological parent or an individual who stood in a "loco parentis" to the bargaining unit employee when the bargaining unit employee was a child.
- 4. For purposes of a family medical leave, a serious health condition is defined pursuant to 29 C.F.R. 825.113.
- 5. If the need for a family medical leave is foreseeable based on planned medical treatment of the bargaining unit employee or the bargaining unit employee's child, spouse or parent, a bargaining unit employee shall make a reasonable effort to schedule the treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the regular operations of the District, subject to the approval of the health care provider. The bargaining unit employee shall provide the Human Resources Director with at least thirty (30) calendar days advanced written notice prior to the date the leave is to commence. However, where the need for family medical leave is not foreseeable or if the date of the planned medical treatment requires the leave to begin in less than thirty (30) calendar days, the bargaining unit employee shall provide such notice as soon as possible and practicable upon his/her knowledge for the need for the leave.
- 6. Any health, dental, and/or vision insurance shall be continued with the premiums paid by the District at the level and under the conditions that coverage would have been provided if the bargaining unit employee had continued in employment during the leave period. The bargaining unit employee shall be responsible for his/her portion of the annual costs of health insurance as defined within 2011 PA 152 during the FMLA leave.
- 7. A bargaining unit employee shall have the right to take the leave intermittently or on a reduced leave schedule when medically necessary, subject to Section 8 below. A reduced leave schedule means a leave

- schedule that reduces the bargaining unit employee's regularly assigned hours in a workweek or workday. The use of a leave intermittently or on a reduced leave schedule shall reduce the twelve (12) week leave period only by the amount of leave actually taken.
- 8. When leave on an intermittent or reduced leave schedule is for planned medical treatment, the Board reserves the right to require a certification from the health care provider (using DOL Form WH-380-E) of the bargaining unit employee, or of the bargaining unit employee's spouse, child or parent, as the case may be. All certifications shall state: the dates treatment is expected to be given, the duration and schedule of the treatment, and the medical necessity for the intermittent or reduced schedule. When the leave is for a bargaining unit employee's spouse, child or parent, the certification shall also state that leave on an intermittent or reduced schedule for the bargaining unit employee is necessary for the care of the spouse, child or parent and, will assist in their recovery.
- 9. The bargaining unit employee may elect, or the District may require, the bargaining unit employee to use his/her accumulated sick leave, business leave, personal leave and/or any combination of paid leave for all or any part of the FMLA leave.
- 10. For non-intermittent FMLA leave, the Board reserves the right to require a certification from the health care provider (using DOL Form WH-380-E) of the bargaining unit employee, or of the bargaining unit employee's spouse, child or parent, as the case may be. All certification shall state: the dates on which the serious health condition commenced, the probable duration of the serious health condition, and the diagnosis and intended treatment of the serious health condition. When the leave is for a bargaining unit employee's spouse, child or parent, the certification shall also state that the bargaining unit employee is necessary for the care of such an individual and an estimate of the amount of time that the bargaining unit employee is needed for such care. When the leave is for a bargaining unit employee, the certification shall also state that the bargaining unit employee is unable to perform the essential functions of his/her position. The Board may require that the bargaining unit employee obtain subsequent recertifications on a reasonable basis, pursuant to 29 C.F.R. 825.308.
- 11. The Board reserves the right to require, at its expense, the opinion of a second health care provider designated by the Board concerning any certified information provided under subsection 8 or 10 above. Where the second opinion differs from the opinion in the original certification, the Board reserves the right to require, at its expense, the opinion of a third

- health care provider designated or approved jointly by the Board and the bargaining unit employee, whose opinion shall be final and binding.
- 12. The bargaining unit employee upon return from a leave shall receive salary schedule credit and accumulation of seniority and shall be re-employed in the same position from which the leave was taken if such a position exists, or if such a position has been eliminated, to an equivalent position for which the bargaining unit employee is qualified.
- 13. Upon return to work, the District may require written notification from the health care provider certifying that the bargaining unit employee is able to return to work and perform the essential functions of his/her position.
- 14. The terms and provisions of this leave section shall be construed in light of the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993.
- 15. In recognition of the confidential nature of the required certification set forth herein, all such information regarding a bargaining unit employee's FMLA leave, shall be requested by and submitted to the Human Resources Director.

F. Parental, Adoption or Foster Care Leave

Upon request, a bargaining unit employee, who is not otherwise eligible for FMLA, may be entitled to an unpaid parental leave for a period of up to one (1) year. Said parent leave shall be available for the birth of a child, the placement of a child for adoption or foster care and the first year care of the child.

- 1. A pregnant bargaining unit employee may commence leave before or after the birth of her child. In the latter case, the leave is available to the bargaining unit employee at the termination of her disability. In the event of the child's death and upon the bargaining unit employee's request, the parties to this Agreement may mutually agree to terminate the leave.
- 2. A bargaining unit employee shall notify the Employer in writing of his/her desire to take such a leave and his/her intent to return, no less than thirty (30) calendar days prior to the date on which the leave is to begin, where the necessity for leave is foreseeable based on an expected birth or child placement. If the date of the birth or placement requires the leave to begin in less than thirty (30) calendar days, the bargaining unit employee shall provide such notice upon receipt of the requisite information.
- 3. The bargaining unit employee and the District may mutually agree that a leave may be taken on either an intermittent or reduced leave schedule basis. A reduced leave schedule means a leave schedule that reduces the

bargaining unit employee's regularly assigned hours in a workweek or workday.

- 4. Upon return from such leave, a bargaining unit employee shall be reemployed provided there is a vacancy for which the bargaining unit employee is qualified.
- 5. The Board reserves the right to fill a position which is vacant under the provisions herein with a long-term substitute.

G. Health and Hardship Leave

A bargaining unit employee, whose personal illness extends beyond the period covered by accumulated sick leave shall request in writing a health and hardship leave. The bargaining unit employee shall be placed on a health and hardship leave for the period of time necessary for complete recovery, but not to exceed one (1) year from the date of inception of the illness or disability. Health and hardship leaves shall be without pay. However, the employee shall continue to accrue seniority and experience credit toward salary increments for the remainder of the individual's work year.

- 1. Upon recovery, the bargaining unit employee shall be required to submit a physician's statement attesting to the bargaining unit employee's ability to fully perform the essential duties of his/her position.
- 2. Pursuant to the provisions of Section E. 1 of this Article, the Board reserves the right to require an examination by a physician of the Board's choice at its own expense. In the event of a conflict between the bargaining unit employee's physician's statement and the Board's physician's statement regarding the bargaining unit employee's fitness, the statement of the Board's physician shall be controlling.
- 3. In the event the bargaining unit employee presents acceptable evidence of recovered health within one (1) year from the last day worked, the bargaining unit employee shall be reinstated to the same or an equivalent position.
- 4. Should the illness or disability be of such an extent that the bargaining unit employee is unable to present acceptable evidence of recovered health within one (1) year, the bargaining unit employee may be re-employed at the discretion of the Board provided there is a vacancy for which the bargaining unit employee is qualified, at the time of recovery.

H. Educational Leave

1. <u>Peace Corps</u>

A bargaining unit employee will be granted a leave without pay for the minimum enlisted period for full-time overseas duty in the Peace Corps. Extensions may be granted by the Board.

Upon return from such leave, a bargaining unit employee shall be reemployed provided there is a vacancy for which the bargaining unit employee is qualified. In the event there is no such vacancy, the bargaining unit employee shall be laid off. See Article 7.B.1 for definition of "qualified."

2. Study

- a. A bargaining unit employee who has been employed by the Board for at least two (2) years is eligible for an unpaid leave of absence for up to one (1) year for the purpose of study. The bargaining unit employee will be returned to a position provided there is a vacancy for which the bargaining unit employee is qualified.
- b. A bargaining unit employee on study leave will be required to take at least nine (9) semester hours of credit per semester (or nine (9) term hours per quarter) at any recognized business school.
- c. There shall be no guarantee of re-employment for a bargaining unit employee upon return from a Study leave.

I. <u>Leave for Other Purposes</u>

No charge shall be made against a bargaining unit employee's salary or leave when leave is for any of the following reasons:

- 1. Court appearance when subpoenaed.
- 2. Time necessary to take the Selective Service physical examination.
- 3. Attendance at a particular function at the Board's request.
- 4. Appearance in court necessitated by a school-related incident; provided such action is not brought by an illegal and/or negligent action on the part of the bargaining unit employee.
- 5. Jury Duty

- a. A period not to exceed twenty (20) working days in one (1) school year may be granted for jury duty. An extension beyond twenty (20) days will be granted when the continuation of a specific case necessitates it.
- b. The Board shall pay the bargaining unit employee's regular pay and the bargaining unit employee shall remit the pay received for jury duty to the Business Office, less mileage. If the bargaining unit employee is released from jury duty during their regular scheduled work hours, the bargaining unit employee must return to work to finish their day. Hours cannot be extended into extra hours or overtime unless directed by their supervisor.

J. Military Leave

The District shall follow the requirements of state and federal laws, including the federal uniformed services employment and reemployment rights act, for employees returning from service it the armed forces or National Guard.

- K. In the event a reduction in staff occurs during the period of a leave of absence:
 - 1. An employee on leave shall be entitled to return to work commensurate with the employee's return rights appropriate to the type of leave taken, provided the employee would not have been laid off had the employee been on active duty when the reduction in staff occurred.
 - It is recognized that a further staff reduction may be necessary to accommodate the return of an employee.
 - 2. An employee on leave who would have been laid off had the employee been on active duty when a reduction in staff occurred shall be considered laid off at the conclusion of the term of the leave of absence. The employee's right to return to active duty shall be determined by the provisions of Article 7.
- L. Leaves of absence which are not covered by this Agreement may be arranged with the Superintendent prior to the leave period. Such leaves shall be without pay and no longer than a one (1) year period. Seniority shall not accrue during this time.

ARTICLE 13 JOB CLASSIFICATIONS AND DESCRIPTIONS

A. A Classification Review Committee shall be established. The purpose of the committee shall be to review all administratively suggested and employee requested changes in the placement of a position within a classification.

- 1. The committee shall be composed of three (3) administrators appointed by the District and two (2) employees appointed by the Association.
- 2. The committee shall determine its procedures for operating.
- 3. The committee shall determine the appropriate classification of a position by utilizing the document "Secretarial Classification System."
- 4. The incumbent employee(s) of the position being considered for reclassification shall be permitted to meet with the committee in order to offer information the employee(s) feels is relevant to the matter.

In the event the committee determines by majority vote that a reclassification of a position is appropriate, said position shall be reclassified. In the event the committee does not determine that a reclassification of a given position is appropriate, the position shall remain in the classification to which it is assigned in Article 17, Section O of this Agreement.

- B. Bargaining unit employees seeking a revision in classification shall file a request in writing with the Human Resources Director on or before February 1st. Should the Employer deem it necessary to revise any classification(s), such revision(s) shall be finalized for the forthcoming work year on or before May 1 annually.
 - 1. Bargaining unit employees who are affected by a revision in classification shall be notified in writing not later than June 1 prior to the forthcoming work year. The Association President shall be provided with a copy of said notice.
 - 2. If a revision to a higher classification occurs for a bargaining unit employee, the bargaining unit employee will be placed on the same step of the higher classification, where she will remain until his/her regular anniversary date calls for an advancement in step.
 - 3. If a revision is to a lower classification, the bargaining unit employee will be placed in the new classification and title, but will retain his/her present salary status until he/she has the opportunity to transfer to another position within his/her former classification.
- C. When job descriptions are developed and/or revised, the Association shall be so informed and a meeting with the Association will be scheduled to review the revision and to obtain input from the Association on such job descriptions. The Association President will be provided with a copy of the job description for all positions within the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 14 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- A. If any provision of this Agreement, or any application of this Agreement to the Association, the Board, or a member of the Board, shall be found contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force.
- B. Copies of this Agreement will be printed at the expense of the Board and presented to all bargaining unit employees now employed, or hereafter employed by the Board, for the term of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 15 NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURES

- A. Neither party shall have any control over the selection of the negotiating representatives of the other and each may select its own representatives. No final agreement between the parties may be executed without ratification by the Board and by the members of the Association, but both parties agree that representatives selected by each shall be empowered with the authority to make proposals in the course of negotiations, subject only to such ultimate ratification.
- B. The Agreement constitutes the full and complete agreement between the parties except as follows:
 - 1. Should any portion of this Agreement be found contrary to law, only that portion so found shall be invalidated, and the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. The parties agree to reopen negotiations to amend any invalidated portions of the Agreement in conformity with the law within thirty (30) calendar days.
 - 2. The entire Agreement shall be reopened for negotiations on or after April 1, for the period subsequent to the expiration of this Agreement.
 - 3. The Agreement may be reopened for further negotiations by mutual consent of both parties at any time. Such reopened negotiations shall be limited to those sections upon which there is mutual agreement to reopen.
- C. The Board will provide a copy of the final agreement to each bargaining unit employee.
- D. The Association agrees that neither it, nor its members nor any person acting on its behalf will cause, authorize, support or take part in any strike (i.e., the

concerted failure to report for duty, or willful absence of a bargaining unit employee from his/her position, or stoppage of work or abstinence, in whole or in part, from the full, faithful, and proper performance of the bargaining unit employee's duties of employment) during the life of this Agreement for any purpose whatsoever. The Association further agrees not to impose or cause the imposition of any sanction on the Holt School district during the life of this Agreement.

- E. The Association will not directly or indirectly take reprisals against a bargaining unit employee who continues, or attempts to continue, his/her contractual duties, or who refuses to participate in any of the activities prohibited by this Section.
- F. The Board will have the right to all remedies available at law for violation of this section, including injunctive relief and/or damages against any person, group or organization violating this Section.

ARTICLE 16 RATES OF PAY, FRINGE BENEFITS, AND RETIREMENT

- A. Pay periods shall be twice per month with no fewer than thirteen (13) days and no more than seventeen (17) days between paychecks. For ten (10) month bargaining unit employees, the pay periods may be based on either a ten (10) or twelve (12) month year, at the option of the bargaining unit employee. Unless the Human Resources Director is notified otherwise, by no later than August 1, the bargaining unit employee will be presumed to have selected the twelve (12) month plan.
 - 1. Those selecting the ten (10) month plan must remain on this plan for the entire school year. This arrangement, once designated, shall continue in effect from year to year unless cancelled by the bargaining unit employee not later than April 1 in any school year.
 - 2. Bargaining unit employees eligible for longevity payments will receive a one-time lump sum payment on the anniversary date on the scheduled payroll, taxed at a frequency for minimal tax deduction.
 - 3. If an employee receives an overpayment of funds for salary or other amounts, and it have been determined that in fact there has been such an overpayment, the board will pursuant to MCLA 408.477; MSA 17.277 (2) deduct the overpayment from the bargaining unit employee's wages. If the overpayment has occurred over a period of time, such deductions shall also be made over the same period of time, or through the balance of the fiscal year whichever is longer. Employee may elect a shorter repayment period.
- B. New hires may be granted up to credit at step 7 on the salary schedule for experience acquired outside of the District. Upon hire, the Association President

and employee shall be notified in writing within ten (10) work days of the hire, the following information: name of employee, the employee's hire date, the employee's step placement on the Salary Schedule, the date of eligibility and the date of payment upon which the first increment of longevity salary is to be received, as well as the amount of longevity.

- C. Longevity is a payment for continued service in the District. Years of service in another Holt Public School's bargaining unit as an employee of as an Administrative Assistant shall be credited and counted when determining the amount of longevity. When an eligible employee is discontinuing employment from the District and has not completed a full anniversary year, he/she shall be entitled to a pro rata share of the longevity payment for that school year based upon the number of contract days worked compared to the total number of contract days for that year.
 - 1. Bargaining unit employees who were hired prior to July 1, 1985, shall be entitled to an annual longevity salary based upon years of credited experience beginning with a bargaining unit employee's 7th step.
 - 2. Bargaining unit employees who are hired after July 1, 1985, shall not be eligible for the first longevity payment until they have been continuously employed in a position in this bargaining unit for six (6) years.
 - 3. Effective July 1, 2011, employees who meet the above eligibility criteria shall have their longevity amount determined by their years of service, (including service as set forth in paragraph C above) as follows:

| On the next pay after the 6 th year anniversary: | \$445.00 |
|--|-----------|
| On the next pay after the 10 th year anniversary: | \$890.00 |
| On the next pay after the 13 th year anniversary: | \$1780.00 |
| On the next pay after the 16 th year anniversary: | \$2670.00 |
| On the next pay after the 19th year anniversary: | \$3560.00 |
| On the next pay after the 22 nd year anniversary: | \$4450.00 |
| On the next pay after the 26 th year anniversary: | \$5340.00 |

As an example, employee A was an employee of the Holt Paraeducator Association for three (3) complete full years, prior to being hired into the Secretarial Association. When employee A was hired into the Secretarial position, employee A was given credit and hired at step 5. After being continuously employed in a secretarial bargaining unit position for the required six (6) years, on the employee's anniversary date of hire into the unit, the longevity payment would be calculated as follows:

| 3 years of service Paraeducator bargaining unit | 3 |
|---|----------|
| 5 years of credit granted on the salary schedule | 5 |
| 6 years of service in the Secretarial bargaining unit | <u>6</u> |
| Total years for purposes of longevity | 14 |

Since this is after completing the 13th year anniversary date, the first longevity payment is at step 14 for \$1,780.00 and this is the first time employee A is eligible for this amount.

- 4. In determining eligibility for longevity, unpaid leaves of absence and periods of layoff shall not serve to interrupt a bargaining unit employee's continuous employment; however, during unpaid leaves of absence and periods of layoff, the bargaining unit employee shall have his/her years of service frozen until such time as he/she may return to a bargaining unit position.
- D. Ten (10) month bargaining unit employees who work before the commencement of the school year and/or after the close of the school year shall be compensated at their regular hourly rate of pay. The primary building secretary in the K-6 buildings shall have the option, at the building principals discretion and prior approval, to work an extra ten (10) work days, which may be worked either prior to school starting, after school ends for the year or split between these two times.
- E. Subject to the limitations set forth in, this Article the Employer shall provide, within thirty (30) days of contract ratification by both parties, one (1) of the following MESSA Plans for a full twelve (12) month period for a full time bargaining unit employee and his/her eligible dependents as defined by MESSA. An eligible full time bargaining unit employee shall be scheduled to work at least 30 hours or more per week. Bargaining unit employees not electing Plan A will select Plan B.

1. Plan A

The Board's base rate contribution toward MESSA*:

- Choices II with Saver RX (\$200/\$400 Annual Deductible, \$20/\$25/\$50 OV/UC/ER).
- Choices II with Saver RX (\$500/\$1000 Annual Deductible, \$20/\$25/\$50 OV/UW/ER).
- ABC Plan I (with HSA) (\$1,500/\$3,000 Annual in Network Deductible with ABC RX)

*Notation for Clarification: At time of Acceptance it is unclear if packages listed above are actual MESSA products. Union to verify with Human Resources 30 days before open enrollment.

The Employer will provide 85% of the annual deductible amount to each employee's HSA on January 1st or on the first business day of the year.

2. Plan B

As of July 1, 2016, the amount of the cash in lieu of MESSA coverage shall be a maximum of \$4,000.00 per benefit year.

There are no cash in lieu payments while on unpaid FMLA leave.

Delta Dental Plan E-007 with internal and external COB \$30,000 Life Insurance with AD & D Vision Care, VSP 3

- 3. In addition to the foregoing, the Employer shall pay the premiums for MESSA long-term disability insurance coverage which will provide 66 2/3% of salary; \$5,000 maximum per month payment; 2 year waiver of premium on health care; all other income off-sets; 2 year limit nervous/mental, alcohol and substance abuse; 2 year own occupation provision and a 60 day calendar day modified fill wait period.
- F. The Employer shall provide the bargaining unit employee who works half time (an average of 3 hours and 45 minutes a day during the work week), the unit employee's designation of one (1) of the following MESSA health option s for a full twelve (12) month period.

1. <u>Plan A</u>

Board based rate contribution toward single coverage only for one (1) of three (3) medical plans:

- Choices II with Saver RX (\$200/\$400 Annual Deductible, \$20/\$25/\$50 OV/UC/ER).
- Choices II with Saver RX (\$500/\$1000 Annual Deductible, \$20/\$25/\$50 OV/UC/ER).
- ABC Plan I (with HSA) (\$1,500/\$3,000 Annual in Network Deductible with ABC RX).

Single coverage for Delta Dental Plan E-007 with internal and external COB

Single coverage for Vision Care, VSP 2 \$30,000 Life Insurance with AD &D

- 2. Bargaining unit employees who work half time, may elect to apply the cash toward any of the MESSA non-taxable variable health options and/or an annuity as defined in Section 403(b) of the Internal Revenue Code. Bargaining unit employees who elect to continue the annuity option may do so by entering into a salary reduction agreement with the employer.
- G. Effective within thirty (30) days of ratification by both parties, the board's base rate contribution for health care premiums will be as follows:

Choices II & ABC Plan 1(2023)

 Single Subscriber
 \$7,399.47

 Two Person
 \$15,474.60

 Full Family
 \$20,180.43

For the duration of this Agreement, the District agrees to adjust on January 1 of each following plan year, its contribution toward the cost of health care referenced above based on the medical component of the Consumer Price Index as delineated in PA 152.

H. The bargaining unit employee may have the difference between the premiums paid by the Employer and the cost of his insurance program payroll deducted. Further, bargaining unit employees may enter into a salary reduction agreement with the Employer for the purpose of paying for insurance premiums.

I. General Information

- 1. The insurance year for all eligible bargaining unit employees shall be September 1 through August 31.
- 2. Insurance provided by the Board under any health, dental and vision option above, shall cover either the bargaining unit employee only, or the bargaining unit employee and spouse or full family coverage, as the bargaining unit employee is eligible. Full family coverage is limited to spouse and eligible children under age 26.
- 3. In order to provide for an orderly transfer of coverage for bargaining unit employees wishing to change options, an open enrollment period shall be designated in cooperation with the various carriers annually.
- 4. Once coverage is designated, it shall not be altered except as birth or adoption, marriage, divorce, loss of employer sponsored health insurance, social security eligibility, death or change in dependent status is involved, or until the next open enrollment period. Bargaining unit employees are required to notify the Human Resources Office of any such changes within

thirty (30) calendar days of the change. Bargaining unit employees failing to do so must reimburse the District for any unnecessary premiums paid on the bargaining unit employee's behalf.

- 5. Failure to make use of all or any part of the maximum possible premium coverage available shall not make any funds transferable to cash or other form of benefit for the benefit of the bargaining unit employee or others.
- 6. Insurance premiums for new employees, who are on the job on or before the 15th day in any month, shall be paid from the first of the following month. For those employed subsequent to the 15th in any month, insurance premiums shall be paid from the first of the second succeeding month.

Insurance premiums for bargaining unit employees leaving the payroll prior to the 15th in any month shall cease with that month. The Board will consider a bargaining unit employee to have left the payroll as of the last day the bargaining unit employee has worked and after exhaustion of sick leave and business leave benefits. If this day falls on or before the 15th of the month, the bargaining unit employee will assume next month's premium. If this day is after the 15th of the month, the Board will pay next month's premium but the bargaining unit employee will pay subsequent premiums. The date of actual payment of wages to the bargaining unit employee will not be used to determine the question of "leaving the payroll."

- 7. For bargaining unit employees leaving the payroll for reasons of health, the provisions of Article 12, paragraph F and the terms of the family medical leave act shall apply.
- 8. Bargaining unit employees who have been employed the entire school year, and who resign effective with the end of a school year, shall have their Board-paid insurance coverages terminated at the end of the month the employee's termination is effective.
- 9. When a bargaining unit employee or his/her spouse becomes eligible for Medicare, the bargaining unit employee or spouse may sign up for Medicare.
- J. Upon a bargaining unit employee's retirement in accordance with the requirements of the Michigan Public School Employee's Retirement Act, a terminal leave payment determined by the greater of 1 or 2 below will be paid into a special pay 401(a) plan, provided the bargaining unit employee has been continuously employed in the District for at least ten (10) years.
 - 1. \$100 per year of employment in the District, or

- 2. A sum equal to 50 percent of the current wage for each accumulated sick leave day.
 - No. 2 is limited to a sum up to twice the amount calculated by No. 1.
- 3. The bargaining unit employee must meet state requirements for retirement. "Retirement" means the bargaining unit employee must make application for benefits under the Michigan Employees Retirement Fund. The bargaining unit employee will not receive this benefit until the bargaining unit employee has presented proof of retirement from the Michigan Employees Retirement System.

The terminal leave pay described above shall be paid in the form of a non-elective employer contribution to the District's Special Pay Plan, which shall be adopted no later than June 1, 2005. The employee shall not have the option to direct the payments be contributed to another plan or to elect to receive the payments in cash. The contribution on behalf of an employee shall be made as soon as administratively possible but in no case later than December 31, of the year in which the employee terminated employment with the District.

K. Worker Compensation

Bargaining unit employees are covered by Worker Compensation benefits for work-related injury or illness. In the event of a work-related injury or illness, the bargaining unit employee shall be paid at his/her regular rate, but time lost from work is chargeable against the bargaining unit employee's accumulated sick leave.

- 1. After the seven (7) calendar day waiting period, the bargaining unit employee is eligible for Worker Compensation benefits.
- 2. Following this period, the bargaining unit employee may choose (1) to receive Worker Compensation benefits only, with no charge against sick leave; or (2) to receive salary in addition to Worker Compensation benefits to achieve normal pay level with that salary charged against sick leave on a prorated basis. The Board shall pay to such bargaining unit employee the difference between his/her salary and benefits received under the Michigan Worker's Compensation Act until his/her accumulated sick leave is exhausted. The foregoing is subject to the requirements of Section 354 of the Worker Compensation Act, as amended.
- 3. It shall be the bargaining unit employee's responsibility to notify the Human Resources Office of his/her choice of the above options within five (5) days of the injury of illness.

- 4. It is the responsibility of the bargaining unit member to reimburse the District for any Office of Retirement Services calculated employee contributions while on Worker's Compensation.
- L. A bargaining unit employee or the employer may initiate the enrollment of a bargaining unit employee in a work related class to improve the skills of the bargaining unit employee. The request must be approved by the Human Resources Director in advance. The Board shall reimburse tuition expenses of the bargaining unit employee upon successful completion. If the class is only available during the bargaining unit employee's regular work day the employee may be released from work without loss of pay.
- M. Once job descriptions and classification titles are amended according to the process outlined in this Agreement, the classification title changes, addition and/or deletions shall be outlined in a final Letter of Agreement between the District and the Association.

List of Job Classifications

Classification A:

Accounts Payable Clerk

Classification I:

Secretary to Senior High Principal

Secretary to Junior High Principal

Middle School Building Secretary

Secretary to Community Education Director

Bookkeeper / Secretary at Senior High

Secretary of Facilities and Administration Receptionist

Date Procession Secretary for Junior High

Clerical Offset Operator

Secretary to Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum

and Elementary Education

Elementary Building Secretary

Secretary to Assistant Principal at Senior High-Attendance/Discipline

Secretary to the Director of Information/Data Systems

Secretary to Assistant Principal – Student Services, Senior High

Secretary to Counselors at Senior High

Special Education Secretary / Records

Secretary to Food Service Supervisor

North Campus Secretary to Principal

Secretary to Assistant Principal at Junior High

Secretary to Director of Special Education

Secretary to Athletic Director

Senior High Attendance Clerk Senior High Facilities Clerk

Classification II:

Elementary Building Library Clerk Secretary to Senior High Librarian Middle School Office Clerk North Campus Building Office Clerk – Attendance

- 1. Positions within each classification may be scheduled on a ten, eleven, or twelve month work year, and on a full or part-time basis.
- 2. The above listing constitutes the classification of position in existence as of the date of ratification of this Agreement. Nothing herein shall preclude the addition, deletion, or reclassification of positions according to established procedures.
- 3. No job classification or job description, including those for vacant positions, shall be changed up or down without a meeting between the employee involved, or if for a vacant position, the President of the Association, and the Human Resources Director.
- N. The annual salary schedule for secretarial positions covered by this Agreement is attached to and incorporated into this Agreement as Appendix A.

ARTICLE 17 DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall become effective upon ratification by the parties, July 1, 2023, and shall continue in effect until June 30, 2026.

This is a three (3) year Agreement. The Agreement will expire on June 30, 2026.

Board M. Dalto Association Melina Winter

Date 5/23/2023 Date 5/23/2023

APPENDIX A SALARY SCHEDULE

2023-2024 Secretarial Salary Matrix

| STEP | CLASS 1 | CLASS 2 | CLASS A |
|------|---------|---------|---------|
| 1 | 17.44 | 17.10 | 20.13 |
| 2 | 18.25 | 17.80 | 20.95 |
| 3 | 19.08 | 18.44 | 21.75 |
| 4 | 19.85 | 19.09 | 22.56 |
| 5 | 20.67 | 19.80 | 23.35 |
| 6 | 21.50 | 20.40 | 24.17 |
| 7 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 8 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 9 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 10 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 11 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 12 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 13 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 14 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 15 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 16 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 17 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 18 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 19 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 20 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 21 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 22 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 23 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 24 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 25 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 26 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 27 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 28 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 29 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |
| 30 | 22.29 | 20.91 | 24.97 |

The chart above reflects an increase of 3% for all Classes for the 2023-2024 school year. Class 2 has an additional one time \$0.15 per step

2024-2025 Secretarial Salary Matrix

| STEP | CLASS 1 | CLASS 2 | CLASS A |
|------|---------|---------|---------|
| 1 | 17.96 | 17.62 | 20.73 |
| 2 | 18.80 | 18.34 | 21.58 |
| 3 | 19.65 | 19.00 | 22.41 |
| 4 | 20.44 | 19.66 | 23.23 |
| 5 | 21.29 | 20.40 | 24.05 |
| 6 | 22.14 | 21.01 | 24.90 |
| 7 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 8 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 9 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 10 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 11 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 12 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 13 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 14 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 15 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 16 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 17 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 18 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 19 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 20 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 21 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 22 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 23 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 24 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 25 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 26 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 27 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 28 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 29 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |
| 30 | 22.96 | 21.54 | 25.72 |

The chart above reflects an increase of 3% for all Classes for the 2024-2025 school year.

2025-2026 Secretarial Salary Matrix

| STEP | CLASS 1 | CLASS 2 | CLASS A |
|------|---------|---------|---------|
| 1 | 18.32 | 17.97 | 21.14 |
| 2 | 19.18 | 18.71 | 22.01 |
| 3 | 20.04 | 19.38 | 22.85 |
| 4 | 20.85 | 20.06 | 23.70 |
| 5 | 21.72 | 20.80 | 24.53 |
| 6 | 22.58 | 21.43 | 25.40 |
| 7 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 8 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 9 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 10 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 11 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 12 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 13 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 14 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 15 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 16 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 17 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 18 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 19 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 20 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 21 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 22 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 23 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 24 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 25 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 26 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 27 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 28 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 29 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |
| 30 | 23.42 | 21.97 | 26.23 |

The chart above reflects an increase of 2% for all Classes for the 2025-2026 school year.

APPENDIX B Letter of Understanding

This letter of understanding is entered into between the Association and the Board of Education, reflecting the following agreement reached during bargaining:

- 1. <u>Staffing:</u> Through attrition or other method, it is the intent of the Board to reduce two (2) half time [0.5 FTE] secretarial positions at each middle school. The other methods would not result in termination or layoffs.
- 2. Extra Help: Rather than the current extra help budgets in K-6 schools, secretaries will have the option of being provided two (2) hours of extra help. These two (2) hours may be averaged.

 For the Board

 For the Association

APPENDIX C

HOLT PUBLIC SCHOOLS SECRETARIAL PERFORMANCE EVALUATION FORM

| Name: | | | Period of | Report: | |
|--------------------|---|--------------|--|-------------------|-------------------------|
| School(s): | | | Job Title: | | |
| Evaluation Date: | | | Evaluation Type: Probationary (60 days) Annual | | |
| | tings in either the far-lands in either the far-lands in either the far-lands in either the far-lands in either | | _ | | ve specific example(s). |
| ☐ Thorough | ☐ Well-informed | ☐ Accepta | able | ☐ Limited working | ☐ Inadequate |
| working | working | working | | knowledge of job | working knowledge |
| knowledge of job | knowledge of job | knowledge | e of job | 1122.30 01 300 | of job |
| Comments/Improven | | | <i>y = *</i> | 1 | , • |
| , , , . | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| 2. QUALITY OF WO | RK | | | | |
| ☐ High quality of | ☐ Good work, | ☐ Acceptab | le | ☐ Frequent issues | ☐ Work is |
| work | very few issues or | meeting job | | or concerns | unacceptable |
| | concerns | requirement | ts | | |
| Comments/Improven | nent Plan: | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| 3. FOLLOW THROU | GH | | | | |
| ☐ Always | ☐ Frequently | ☐ Acceptab | ole | ☐ Occasionally | ☐ Unacceptable |
| finishes tasks | finishes tasks | follow throu | | does not finish | |
| | | | • | tasks | |
| Comments/Improven | nent Plan: | ı | I | | |
| , , . | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| 4. ORGANIZATION/ | MANAGING WORK AN | ND WORKSPA | CE | | |
| ☐ Extremely | ☐ Highly | ☐ Usually | | ☐ Somewhat (at | ☐ Consistently |
| organized and able | organized work | organized a | and | times) organized | disorganized, |
| to provide great | area | efficient | | | unable to find |
| assistance | <u> </u> | | | | material |
| Comments/Improven | nent Plan: | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

| Comments/Improvement Plan: 7. ADAPTABILITY Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively Acceptable/adjusts situations Acceptable/adjusts Acceptable/adjusts Acceptable/adjusts Acceptable/adjusts Acceptable Adjusting well to new or different situations Acceptable | friction |
|--|---------------|
| thers with others | |
| Carries out Needs minimal Acceptable/needs Needs more Inat Supervision S | hers |
| 5. DEPENDABILITY Carries out Needs minimal Acceptable/needs Needs more Inab Supervision | |
| □ Carries out varied duties with no supervision □ Needs minimal supervision □ Acceptable/needs only routine supervision than others doing same withou supervision □ Needs more supervision than others doing same withou supervision Comments/Improvement Plan: 7. ADAPTABILITY □ Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively □ Adjusts easily satisfactorily □ Acceptable/adjusts adjusting well to new or different situations □ Highly flexible, adjusting well to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations B. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY and Additional self-starter, extremely creative creativity □ Acceptable and a initiative/ creativity □ Rarely shows and a initiative/ creativity □ Creativity | |
| □ Carries out varied duties with no supervision □ Needs minimal supervision □ Acceptable/needs only routine supervision than others doing same withou supervision □ Needs more supervision than others doing same withou supervision Comments/Improvement Plan: 7. ADAPTABILITY □ Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively □ Adjusts easily satisfactorily □ Acceptable/adjusts adjusting well to new or different situations □ Highly flexible to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: □ Acceptable Rarely shows Lackstrater, estremely creative Shows initiative/ creativity □ Acceptable Initiative/ creativity □ Rarely shows Lackstrative/ creativity | |
| □ Carries out varied duties with no supervision □ Needs minimal supervision □ Acceptable/needs only routine supervision than others doing same withou supervision □ Needs more supervision than others doing same withou supervision Comments/Improvement Plan: 7. ADAPTABILITY □ Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively □ Adjusts easily satisfactorily □ Acceptable/adjusts adjusting well to new or different situations □ Highly flexible, adjusting well to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations □ Acceptable adjusting well to new or different situations B. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY and Additional self-starter, extremely creative creativity □ Acceptable and a initiative/ creativity □ Rarely shows and a initiative/ creativity □ Creativity | |
| varied duties with no supervision supervision only routine supervision others doing same without supervision. Comments/Improvement Plan: Supervision | |
| supervision others doing same withou supervision Comments/Improvement Plan: 7. ADAPTABILITY Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively Comments/Improvement Plan: 8. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY Ambitious and a self-starter, shows initiative/ extremely creativity Supervision others doing same withou supervision Acceptable/adjusts adjusting well to new or different situations Situations Acceptable Rarely shows Lack initiative/ creativity creativity or creativity | oility to |
| Comments/Improvement Plan: 7. ADAPTABILITY Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively Acceptable/adjusts situations Acceptable/adjusts Acceptable Adjusting well to new or different situations Acceptable Acceptable | n job |
| 7. ADAPTABILITY Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively Comments/Improvement Plan: Note | t direct |
| 7. ADAPTABILITY Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively Acceptable/adjusts atisfactorily Acceptable/adjusts Has difficulty adjusting well to new new or different situations Situations Situations Situations Situations Situations Situations Acceptable Rarely shows Lacks Self-starter, extremely creative Creativity Creativity | ision |
| ☐ Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively ☐ Adjusts easily satisfactorily ☐ Acceptable/adjusts adjusting well to new or different situations ☐ Has difficulty adjusting well to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: 8. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY ☐ Ambitious and a self-starter, extremely creative Frequently initiative/ creativity ☐ Rarely shows initiative/ creativity ☐ Creativity | |
| ☐ Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively ☐ Adjusts easily satisfactorily ☐ Acceptable/adjusts adjusting well to new or different situations ☐ Has difficulty adjusting well to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: 8. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY ☐ Ambitious and a self-starter, extremely creative ☐ Frequently initiative/ creativity ☐ Rarely shows initiative/ creativity ☐ Lacks initiative/ creativity | |
| ☐ Highly flexible, consistently functions effectively ☐ Adjusts easily satisfactorily ☐ Acceptable/adjusts adjusting well to new or different situations ☐ Has difficulty adjusting well to new or different situations Comments/Improvement Plan: 8. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY ☐ Ambitious and a self-starter, extremely creative ☐ Frequently shows initiative/ creativity ☐ Rarely shows initiative/ creativity ☐ Creativity | |
| consistently functions effectively satisfactorily adjusting well to new or different situations situations 8. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY Ambitious and a self-starter, shows initiative/ extremely creative creativity creativity to creativity perform | s not adjust |
| functions effectively Comments/Improvement Plan: Situations Situ | - |
| effectively situations situations Situations situations situations Situations s | |
| B. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY Ambitious and a Self-starter, shows initiative/ creativity creativity creativity creativity shows creativity shows creativity perform | |
| 8. INITIATIVE/CREATIVITY Ambitious and a Frequently Acceptable Rarely shows Lacks self-starter, shows initiative/ initiative/ creativity creativity creativity to creativity perform | JIIS |
| □ Ambitious and a self-starter, extremely creative creativity shows initiative/ creativity creativ | |
| □ Ambitious and a self-starter, shows initiative/ creativity crea | |
| self-starter, shows initiative/ initiative/ creativity creativity creativity creativity creativity creativity | s initiative/ |
| extremely creative creativity creativity to creativity perform | - |
| | - |
| complete tasks directed | |
| Comments/Improvement Plan: | |
| | |
| 9. COMMUNICATION | |
| | ommunicatio |
| · | or and/or no |
| | received |
| to all parties | |
| Comments/Improvement Plan: | |

| 10. INTERACTION WI | TH STUDENTS/PARENT | rs | | |
|---|--------------------------|------------------------|--|----------------------|
| ☐ Interacts | ☐ Interacts well | □ Interacts | ☐ Needs to | ☐ Des not |
| extremely well | with students | acceptably with | improve interaction | interact well with |
| with students | | students | with students | students |
| Comments/Improvem | ent Plan: | | | |
| 11. PROFESSIONAL G | ROWTH | | | |
| \square Always looking | ☐ Pursues | ☐ Seeks out | ☐Limited effort in | \square No effort |
| for opportunities | professional | professional | pursuing | toward |
| for professional | growth | growth | professional | professional |
| growth and | opportunities and | opportunities | growth | growth |
| learning to | continues to | | opportunities | |
| improve | attempt to grow | | | |
| Comments/Improvem | professionally | | | |
| Additional Comments: | vith privileged informat | ion: 🗆 Yes 🗀 No | | |
| Evaluator: | | | | |
| Principal/Supervisor's | Signature: | | | |
| | - | o's antion: | | |
| \square I agree with the abo | completed at employe | e s option: | ☐ I disagree with the | ahove report |
| ☐ Addendum attache | • | | ☐ Addendum to follo | |
| The signature below m is not intended to med | neans only that I have r | content of this evalue | e content of the evaluation ation. Further, I understan | n with the evaluator |
| accaen whiteen comme | to this document je | | .oo.mer jiie. | |

Submit one copy to each: Human Resources Office, Employee, Building Administrator/Supervisor